WHOLE FOODS COMMUNITY CO-OP, INC.

Minutes of JUNE 2007 Meeting of Board of Directors

Approved by Board of Directors on July 23, 2007

DATE: 

June 25, 2007

TIME: 

5:00 PM

LOCATION: 
Whole Foods Co-op, 610 East 4th Street, Duluth, MN

Attended by:  Theresa Koenig, David Helf, Erik Hahn, Jean Sramek, Jeri Brysch, and Heather Murphy.  Lynn Fena was unable to attend this meeting.  Also present: General Manager Sharon Murphy.  The following members of WFC’s Management Team were present from 5:00 PM to 5:45 PM:   Jane Herbert, Colleen Kelly, Briana Lowrie, Shannon Szymkowiak, and Debbie Manhart.

Motion, seconded and carried is abbreviated as MSC, followed by the names of the maker, second and vote tally. U = unanimous vote.

OPEN SESSION

From 5 PM to 5:45 PM, the Board met with the Management Team to jury exterior art submissions. The jury reviewed print, three-dimensional and video submissions based on criteria from WFC’s Guidelines for Exterior Art Projects.   The jury’s first choice was the recycled glass mural proposal for the front of WFC as submitted by Ron Benson from Benson Glass Art, Duluth, MN.  The jury advised that, if Ron Benson declined the commission, the jury would reconsider the other submissions before offering the commission or issuing a request for additional submissions.

Jean called the meeting to order at 5:51 PM.  David Helf served as timekeeper.  Board members were prepared.  Jean advised she had a conflict of interest regarding a member’s request for early payment of a member loan and that she would not participate in discussion of that request.   No other conflicts of interest were noted.   

IMPORTANT DATES


The Bylaws Committee meeting will be on Thursday, June 28, 2007, at 6:15 PM at WFC.


Jean advised that a Board member from the Chequamegon Food Co-op in Ashland, WI, has asked to observe a WFC Board meeting in July or August.


David and Jean will staff the Member Information table at WFC’s Midsummer Organic Food Fest (MOFF) on Saturday, July 28, 2007.  The event will be held in front of WFC from 11 AM to 3 PM.

REVIEW


Minutes – The Board approved (MSC, Theresa, Erik, Jeri abstained) the Minutes of the May 21, 2007, Board meeting as submitted. 

Management Report – The Board reviewed the June Management Report and the supplement (Sharon’s notes from the June 14-16 Consumer Cooperative Management Association/

CCMA Conference in LaCrosse, WI) to the June Management Report distributed at this meeting.  

The Board approved (MSU, David, Jeri) offering the exterior art commission included in WFC’s 2004-2005 Expansion Plan to Ron Benson, Benson Art Glass, Duluth, MN, pursuant to the terms and conditions of WFC’s Guidelines for Exterior Art Projects and the $10,000 capital allocation therefor.

The Board discussed the letter from a member requesting early payment of a member loan.  The Board approved (MSC, David, Jeri, Jean abstained) to table action on this request to its July agenda in order to develop a policy for responding to requests for early payment of member loans.

The Board accepted (MSU, David, Theresa) the Finance Committee’s recommendation of the FY 2008 operational budget and capital budget dated June 7, 2008.

The Board reviewed the deadlines for Annual Report submissions (July 20) and candidate profiles for the September 2007 Board election (August 1).

Attorney Mary Probst has delivered her recommendations regarding proposed changes to WFC’s Articles and Bylaws.  The Bylaws Committee will be meeting on June 28 to prepare a recommendation on changes to the Articles and Bylaws for the Board’s consideration.

Cooperative Development Services Consultant Marilyn Scholl has delivered her recommendations regarding the draft Owner Survey.  The General Manager and Marketing Manager will develop the final version of the Owner Survey for inclusion in the Annual Report.  

Jean noted that the next Gazette deadline is August 1st.  She will prepare the Board report.  David will write about how his experience at the recent CCMA Conference affected his perception of what it means to be a member-owner of a cooperative.

Membership Report - The Board approved (MSU, Jeri, Theresa) 44 new members on the June 

Membership Report.   

The Board authorized (MSU, Jeri, David) the Hepp membership termination request that was submitted in October 2006 and erroneously not submitted to the Board for consideration in February 2007 along with other requests pending at that time.   

The Board approved (MSU, David, Jeri) the transfer of available equity from the memberships listed on the June Membership Report to cover outstanding debts (over 90 days) due to WFC.  However, if payment in full of the amount due is paid prior to close of business on June 30, 2007 (end of fiscal year 2007), no transfer of equity will occur.

The Board reviewed the list of inactive (no current address and/or equity payments in arrears) members.  At its July meeting, the Board will consider a proposal, as outlined by Attorney Mary Probst, to revolve out unclaimed equity. 

Income Statement - The Board reviewed the May 2007 Income Statement.

Compliance Reports - The Board took the following actions:

· D1 Governing Style (Theresa) – barring objections, accepted as submitted.

· D14 General Manager Evaluation Committee (Jean) – carry over to July.

· B3 Budgeting/Financial Planning (Sharon) – barring objections, accepted as submitted.

· B8 Customer Service (Sharon) – barring objections, accepted as submitted.

· D5 Committees (Jeri) – barring objections, accepted as submitted.

· D15 Board Compensation (Lynn) – barring objections, accepted as submitted.

Board Calendar and Committee Reports – were covered under other agenda items at this

meeting.

OLD BUSINESS


The Board approved (MSU, David, Jeri), the following amendments to Policy D15 Board Compensation.  As noted in the policy, these changes and subject to approval of changes to WFC’s Bylaws relating to board compensation and, assuming Bylaws changes are approved, would not be effective until November 2008:

POLICY D15: GOVERNANCE PROCESS

BOARD COMPENSATION

The purposes of board compensation are: 

· to begin to address the barriers of time, family responsibilities and distance that may deter potential candidates from participating and

· to recognize the additional responsibilities of the Board President and Board Treasurer positions. 

Therefore, subject to the approval of changes to WFC’s Bylaws relating to board compensation and effective at the Board meeting in November 2008, the Board shall not fail to direct the General Manager to:

1) Compensate each Board member $50.00 per regular Board meeting attended payable quarterly on January 31, April 30, July 31 and October 31;

2) Compensate the Board Treasurer an additional $25.00 per month, not contingent upon attending the regular meeting, payable quarterly by January 31, April 30, July 31, and October 31;

3) Compensate the Board President an additional $50.00 per month, not contingent upon attending the regular meeting, payable quarterly on January 31, April 30, July 31, and October 31; 

4) If a Board member is also an employee of this Co-op, board compensation to that Board member will be included with his/her Co-op wages/salary and subject to employment taxes; and

5) Compensation for all Board members not employed at this Co-op will be tendered on WFC gift cards.

This policy will be monitored annually by internal report in June.

Approved by Board of Directors as of August 27, 2002

Technical edit approved as of June 2, 2003

Amendments approved by the Board of Directors on June 25, 2007

NEW BUSINESS – Jean assigned the following Board compliance reports due in June:

· D11 Board Nominations (Theresa)

· D16 Approval of Membership Applications (Erik)

PROPOSALS – The Board requested the following items be added to its July agenda as new business:

· Reports from Board members who attended CCMA

· Continue discussion regarding editing Board policies to change references to members to owners or to member-owners.

· Consider amendment of Policy D4 Board Members’ Code of Conduct.


Following a brief evaluation, the meeting adjourned at 7:45 PM (MSU, Jeri, Heather).

Respectfully submitted, 

Sharon Murphy, General Manager


